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On the afternoon of 26 September 1976, we were birding at Huntington Beach State 
Park, Georgetown County, S.C. Near Murrell's Inlet at the northern end of the park, we 
found a flock of at least 300 birds resting on the beach. The majority of these were 
Laughing Gulls and Royal Terns, but also present were American Oystercatchers; Black 
Skimmers; Forster's, Common, and Sandwich Terns; and Herring and Ring-billed Gulls. 
While scanning the flock with a 30X Balscope from a distance of about 150 feet, we 
noticed in the midst of some Laughing Gulls one bird that immediately stood out from the 
rest and appeared to be a Franklin's Gull (Larus pipixcan). 

The bird was noticeably smaller than the Laughing Gulls, and its head pattern was 
strikingly different. The remnant of the black hood was more extensive, especially around 
the eye and on the nape; a distinct eye ring was also noted. The bill was black and roughly 
of the same proportions as that of the Laughing Gulls, but heavier than that of a 
Bonaparte's. A row of small diamond-shaped marks was present in the distal portion of the 
folded wing, contrasting with the black background of the wingtips exempt for their very 
ends which were white. There was not as much white, however, as we have seen in some 
illustrations of Franklin's Gull in breeding plumage. The mantle was at least as dark a gray 
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as that of a Laughing Gull. A low-flying helicopter flushed the entire flock, and when the 
birds settled we were unable to relocate the Franklin's Gull. 

At the time of the observation, the sky had recently become overcast, but sufficent 
light was available during the entire period. Because we did not observe the bird in flight, 
its identification as a Franklin's Gull rests on the plumage characteristics noted above, the 
bill, and the obviously smaller size as compared to the Laughing Gulls. 

There is but one other record of the Franklin's Gull in South Carolina, a bird observed 
by Harry LeGrand near Townville, Anderson County, on 8 May 1975 (Chat 39:92). An 
earlier record claimed for the state (South Carolina Bird Life, 1970, p. 605) is based on a 
young female shot at the Catawba River near the N.C.-S.C. border, but in North Carolina 
(Chat 39:92). 
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